MINUTES OF SPARKWELL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
held on 8th October 2019 at Sparkwell Parish Hall

Present: Cllrs May, Lee, Peacham, Pearson-Bunt, Milford
Dawn Johnson (Clerk)

In attendance: Cllr Hart (DCC), Cllr Baldry (SHDC), Martin Rich, Communities Together 


Part 1 (Open to the Public)
144/19	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr Taylor, PCSO Di Summers, Cllr Thomas (SHDC)
Resolved that the apologies be noted.

145/19 	Agreement of the Agenda between Parts I and II.
Councillors noted that two items of business would be considered in Part II of the meeting.

146/19	Declarations of Interest  
There were no declarations of interest. 

147/19	Police Business 
(a) The Clerk had circulated the response from the Police regarding speed limits in Sparkwell.   The Police had apologies for the wrong information.  The limit is enforceable by Police as the correct legal framework is in place.   They say “as with enforcement of 30mph limits, there is a threshold within which we would seek to educate the driver about their speed and the potential impacts ……..”
The Clerk confirmed that she had sent the information on to the Parish Pump
(b) Apologies had been received but a report had been supplied which the Clerk read out:
September crimes:
03/09/19 - 	Langage - Assault ABH - Not supporting Police enquiries
05/09/19 - 	Deep Lane – Concern over controlled drug class B - Filed no suspects
07/09/19 -	 Sparkwell - Use threatening / abusive behaviour - undetected as would not support police enquiries
10/09/19 -	Langage - Theft other by finding - undetected
13/09/19 -	Cann Woods - Theft other - Filed no suspects
15/09/19 -	Langage - Burglary other than dwelling - Filed no suspects
15/09/19 - 	Plympton - Burglary other than dwelling - Filed no suspects

Cllr Pearson-Bunt said that there was an incident locally at the weekend.   They needed to contact the Police but the 101 number does not work very well, there is a long wait and directs callers to the website.   They therefore had to telephone 999; it is unfortunate that we no longer have a local number to use where the matter is not an emergency. 

[bookmark: _Hlk13643909]148/19	District Councillors Business
Cllr Baldry delivered his report:
(a) Brexit – he gave assurances that the District Council are involved in a weekly meeting with Government departments and send a senior rep each week.  They are looking at statutory services that local government will need to continue to deliver including licensing and supply chains.   There are information system across districts in place.
(b) Public lavatories – they have been fighting to keep public lavatories open in the South Hams.   They had put forward a motion that there should be no further closures which went to the chairman’s casting vote who voted against their motion
(c) They had invited applications for the Sustainable Locality Community Fund.   They have received one from Lee Mill community which was approved.   They have had enquiry from a group in Sparkwell.   
(d) Splay at Hemerdon – Cllrs Thomas and Baldry went to see the senior enforcement officer who visited on Friday and who said that the work is not yet completed.   The officer is getting in touch with the developer and saying what must be done to meet the requirements of the planning.  Cllr Peacham said it should have been done before the work started not afterwards.   
(e) Planning application from Marquis Caravans, Lee Mill.  The application was submitted including a request from County Council for s106 funding for the relief road.    The applicant is not willing to pay the £28,000 requested.  Cllr Baldry had asked for it to go to Development Management Committee and supported refusal on the basis of the refusal to pay the s106 funds.   They are going back to the County Council to see if they can negotiate a reduction of s106 monies.
(f) Drakelands Mine – he was surprised that he and Cllr Thomas  were not invited to the recent meeting at the mine.   There has been an apology for not including them.   He asked if Cllrs May and Peacham could update him on


Cllrs May and Peacham attended the meeting last week.  Discussion included:
•   They felt some of those in attendance were ill informed.   Others were not aware of the many serious issues there had been with the site in the past, including the representative from the Environment Agency.   
•    Drakelands Restoration is an umbrella company.  Blackwell’s are deemed to be the operator, carrying out a holding role for safety and security.  
•    Onsite there is water management on the tracks if it gets dusty, they are spraying and keeping dust down with tractors & bowser  
•    They are monitoring the water outlet discharges which goes to a laboratory for testing.   
•    There is a Safety and Environment manager on site.  
•    The Bond is protected and is held by the EA, DCC and the Hemerdon Mine Association.  
•    DCC said that the mine is a national resource and as such they have to look at a buyer and someone to run it.   However on the other hand they need to ensure that if restored, then it is done properly.  
•    It has been agreed that there would now be three monthly liaison meetings.
Cllr May said that he was dismayed that it had taken so long to arrange a meeting and that despite our repeated requests it was only after the dust problem that the meeting was arranged at the request of Shaugh Prior.  Cllr Hart said it was the dust problem that forced him to arrange a meeting.   
There is an issue regarding the southern boundary which is a real concern whatever the future plans.
There is a concern about the dust and what material might be in it.  It is very fine dust that can travel.   
Cllr Pearson Bunt asked about the dust and whether it was coming in this direction.   Cllr Hart said that initially it blew from west to east and finished up in Wotter.   They are now spraying with water but the second time it went cross ways to woodland area.  Cllr   Peacham said the system in place is ok for the winter but not enough for a dry summer.  They need to know plans by Christmas as action will need to be taken over the dust.   
There are also concerns over the slurry.   
There is a Risk Management plan in place.  The Mine Waste facility is being monitored and watched in the same way as when operational.   
Cllr Baldry then left the meeting.
Action – Clerk to contact Sue Penaluna regarding the test results of the dust and what monitoring is in place.  
149/19	County Councillors Business 
Cllr Hart delivered his report:
(a) Regarding the family walking children from Venton to Sparkwell to catch a bus; they argued that school transport should be laid on from Venton.  Cllr Hart supported the parents and pointed out to the transport committee that the bridge often floods.  The appeal committee walked the route and it happened to be on a day when the mud had been cleared and there was no flooding. The parents were told that route was walkable and safe however over last three weeks at least three times flooded.  The parents failed on appeal so Cllr Hart has spoken to them about going to the ombudsman and advised them to keep a record of the incidents of flooding to build up the case.   
(b) Lee Mill slip road - Highways have resurfaced the road but have not cut the verges nor tidied up around the bus stop.   DCC are still pushing Highways on this as it is their responsibility.  
(c) DCC is producing a paper on how they will be carbon neutral by 2030.
(d) They are putting in a plan for another park and ride.

Cllr May referred to the yellow lines outside the school that need to be repainted after the road was re-surfaced.  
Cllr Pearson-Bunt referred to Venton Bridge and asked whether there is going to be a solution.  The mud was obviously cleared out (as referred to previously) but it has flooded again since then.   Cllr Hart asked for photographs for evidence.   
Cllr Peacham had previously supplied a report to DCC Highways.   
Cllr Lee referred to the number 59 bus.   There had been discussions with the bus company about timings and a Sunday service, Cllr Lee believes that if the timings were changed there would be more use. The bus company say that the Council decides the timetable.   Cllr Hart said that DCC put up the money for tender, it is a marginal service and there is no more money available for it as there could be a knock on impact of changing timings.  Cllr Lee said that the bus company didn’t indicate there would be a knock impact but felt that they did not have any flexibility with the DCC.   
Action Cllr Hart will ask DCC Officer to investigate.  Cllr Lee will give information to the Clerk to pass on regarding possible revised timings.

150/19 	Open Forum 
(a) Emergency Planning Presentation from Martin Rich, Devon Communities Together 
He introduced himself to the PC, and explained that Devon Communities Together is a rural development charity.  It is all about working with communities to help them develop and emergency plans and address problems.   They have been in Devon for 60 years and are part funded by Devon County Council.   He wants to talk about emergency planning and organisation and the Devon Community Resilience Forum.
The Civil Contingencies Act 2004 is the legislation that makes provision about civil contingencies.
The Resilience Forum in Devon includes DALC, districts councils, the Environment Agency, and the blue light services who come together to put a support network in place.   They want to encourage local communities to put together an emergency plan which will help to identify local issues, take action to remove/mitigate them, encourage communities to be first responders, to work alongside emergency services and be involved in recovery.   If there is a formal plan then it is available to emergency services when needed 
They will help to work in the community including coaching, speaking at events and templates to put together an emergency plan as well as funding.   
Parishes are starting to cluster and think about integrating plans and resources.
There is an event in the Sparkwell Parish Hall coming up for people who are just about to start writing their plans.   
Action – Clerk will contact neighbouring Parishes to see whether they are working on a plan.   Also obtain the template and put it on the Agenda for discussion at the November meeting.

(b) Drakelands Mine Update - See 148/19(f) above.

151/19	Matters Arising
(a) Minute 131/19(a) – Overgrown hedges at junction to Hemerdon.  Received confirmation from DCC that this has now been cut.
(b) Minute 131/19(b) – Drains at Hemerdon and potholes at Beechwood Cross.  Response from DCC is that a works order has been raised for the gullies to be cleared at Hemerdon; Beechwood Cross inspected but they did not see any defect potholes, however they wanted to emphasise that potholes can still be reported online.  There is also a new process in place where an inspector will assess the potholes and it is possible they will identify non-defect potholes that require repair but with a longer response time.

152/19	Review of Grant awarding
The Clerk had circulated a report for the Council to consider the current method of awarding grants and to consider a proposal for a new scheme.  Cllrs considered and discussed the report.
Resolved to adopt a new grant scheme in April 2020

153/19	Broadband
Cllr Pearson-Bunt summarised the current position:

We have been looking into fibre options for broadband, as air/internet based schemes do not seem to work well for the  community locally and as the Gigaclear scheme, considered earlier in the year, has now folded. We have identified that the Gigabit voucher scheme might be a route and  contacted two of the named local suppliers for Gigabit, South West Communications (based in Plymouth) and BT. BT have still not responded.  The South West Communications agent has now come back to us and advised that it would be possible to get fibre individually supplied, but at a significant cost which is considered prohibitive (for 100Mbps/1Gbs on a 3 year contract at a Sparkwell business address would be £350/ month and at a domestic address would be £510/ month, after the voucher has been taken into account). This would only be a lease line on a finite basis and would not be a long-term fix for the community as a whole.

Explorations have now turned to the possibility of making a direct bid to the Community Fibre Partnership, operated by BT Openreach, and Cllr Pearson-Bunt has volunteered to be the local community representative to lead in coordinating this bid to the Gigabit Voucher Scheme and acting as link liaison. It is proposed to undertake this bid as a pilot for central Sparkwell and Beechwood and use any lessons learned to possibly make other bids in the future. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]The next stage is to gather details of all participating properties in the pilot area, and submit details so that a costed proposal can be produced and a bid submitted. The aim is to provide door to door fibre to homes and business, providing reliable high speed broadband service to every participating address. At this stage it is not possible to say whether the scheme will cover all costs or if there will be an up front connection charge if successful, but the more people (and businesses) who take part, the lower any costs will be, and so the greater chance that the bid will succeed. It will be important for the school to participate to lower costs and it is also proposed  to seek funding support from community schemes to reduce or even eliminate connection charges further, but no guarantees can be given at this stage. Progress will be reported to future meetings. Cllr Pearson-Bunt will also explore links with another possible scheme in the village.

154/19	Minutes 
Councillors considered the minutes of the meeting on the 10th September 2019
Resolved unanimously that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 10th September 2019 be approved.

155/19	Planning 
(a) Planning Application Ref: 2804/19/TPO 
Applicant Name: Mr Robert Clark 
Description: T1: Oak - lateral reduction by 1.5m back to suitable growth points on east side with finished cuts no larger than 70mm in diameter to reduce blockage of gutters and drains to adjacent properties; T2: Oak - lateral reduction by 1.5m back to suitable growth points on east side with finished cuts no larger than 70mm in diameter to reduce blockage of gutters and drains to adjacent properties
Resolved to support the application.

(a) Planning Applicatio Ref: 3022/19/PST 
(b) Planning Application Ref 3022/19/PST 
Applicant Name Mr James Sedge - Expert Solar Solutions
Notification for prior approval for installation of solar PV system on south and north facing areas of roof Friars Pride 8 Meadow Close Langage Business, Park Plymouth PL7 5EX
Resolved to support the application.

156/19	Road & Snow Warden 
Cllr Peacham reported that by the next meeting the salt bins will be topped up.   

[bookmark: _Hlk21511288]157/19	Chairman’s Business
(a) The Clerk has recently attended Standards and Governance training delivered by South Hams District Council.  As a result, the Clerk will be preparing a Briefing Note and will circulate to all Councillors.
(b) Cllr May as Tree Warden reported confirmed that there are x6 Tree Preservation Orders at Quay West Studios.
(c) There have been more issues with the gravel opposite the bus stop in Birchland Road, Sparkwell, where people to stand to get the bus in the other direction.  Somebody had recently had a fall.   Slabs would be needed to make the area safer.   The Parish Council could arrange for this to be done, however we need to establish who owns the land.
Action – contact Highways to see who owns the land.   

158/19	Correspondence 
(a) Email received from SHDC enforcement officer regarding the visibility splay at the 4 new houses in Hemerdon. Referred to previously at 148/19(d).

159/19	Finance 
(a) The Council considered the budget analysis report and bank reconciliation for September 2019 circulated by the Clerk.
Resolved that the reports be approved.
(b) The Council considered grant payments approved in the 2019/20 budget circulated by the Clerk.
Resolved that the grants for Ring & Ride Ivybridge (£350), CAB (£300) and Parish Pump (£400) be approved.

160/19	Payments and Receipts  
(a) The Council considered the receipt and payments list circulated by the Clerk.
Resolved that the report be approved.

161/19	Date of next meeting 
The next meeting will be held on 12th November 2019 at 7pm at Hemerdon Village Hall	


Meeting closed at 9.55pm

This is a true and accurate record of the meeting

Signed ……………………………………………………………….

Name ………………………………………………………………..   Date …………………………………………..
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